OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 03.03.20.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 3rd March 2020 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
P Phillips (Chairman), J. Abbott, S Fardon, M. Frampton, P Jones, S Nicholas, P Olney, G Sansom, R Saunders, P White, the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 0 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session:  none

	
	

	2.
	Apologies:  J. Walker (personal)

	
	 

	3.
	Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Nicholas for item 9 as an allotment tenant.  Cllr. White for items 13 as known to the contractors, item 14 as a contractor, item 17 as Chair of the Village Hall Committee and item 19d) as a relative of the resident concerned about the trees.  Cllr. Abbott for item 21a) as a member of the Sharnbrook Academy Trust and 24c) as a member of the Scout Group.  Cllr. Olney for 24a) as a Day Centre Trustee 

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meetings held on 7th January 2020:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – Clerk had reported continued damage to the verge in Lincroft and Bedford BC had forwarded the matter to their Enforcement Team.  Clerk had also asked Highways to pursue the flooding at the entrance to Parrot’s Close and from the soakaway in the path between Grenidge Way and Dewlands, remove concrete dumped in the Brockwell path, clear Station Road gullies and repair potholes in Station Road. 
	

	
	Oakley 20 Race – Station Road to be closed from 9.00am to 2.00pm on 29.03.20. for the race
	

	
	Lights at The Furlong – Bedford BC had advised that as The Furlong has been adopted, if there are any issues with the lights, residents should report as a normal lighting defect.  They would not provide keys for members of the public to open electrical equipment.  Clerk has advised resident.
	

	
	Overhanging vegetation – Clerk had asked residents to cut back vegetation in Copthorne Close & Grenidge Way.
	

	
	Trees behind Queens Close – still no response from Bedford BC about Tree Preservation Orders for the trees.  Cllr. Abbott was pursuing.  Cllr. Abbott would also pursue the caravan parked on the site.
	JA

	
	Ash Trees on the Green – trees had been removed on instruction of insurers.
	

	
	Grange Green – insurers had referred damage to electric cable to contractor
	

	
	Play Areas – Clerk was still pursuing damage to fence at The Furlong play area with Next.  New seesaw had and seat had been installed on the Green 
	

	
	Linch Furlong – Cllr. Jones had checked and there were already three dog fouling notices on site so more were not needed.
	

	
	Speed Cameras – 49 notices of intended prosecution were issued in December and 36 in January.
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of  7th January 2020: none
	Action

	
	
	

	7.
	Reports:
	

	
	Bedford BC Network Meeting 11.02.20.
	

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the meeting had discussed the adoption of the Local Plan and the start of work on the new Local Plan 2031 – 2040, Highways works, East West Rail and CIL & s.106 contributions from developers.  CIL would be charged on all new dwellings and extensions over 100 sqm but was not charged on retail buildings.  CIL was payable within 60 days of commencement of development except on large developments were payments were staged.  Councils had to publish annual reports on CIL expenditure and were advised to monitor when building work started and alert Bedford BC to ensure CIL payments were made on time.  Presentations from the meeting had been circulated.
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	Priority Setting Meeting 08.01.20. 
	

	
	Cllr. Jones reported that that there were two presentations. The first was a system of property marking, using fluid containing personalised microdots, which was recorded on a register.  If lost or stolen goods were recovered by the police, they could identify to whom they belonged.  This system improved on the Smartwater system that had been used by Neighbourhood Watch.  

The second presentation demonstrated a new Digital Streaming Innovation Scheme currently being trialled in Cambridgeshire but soon to be used in Bedfordshire, Hertfordshire and Cambridgeshire by the Fire Service, Police and Ambulance Service.  Calls to 999 or 101 would be evaluated and if the operator considered streaming was appropriate, the person’s mobile phone number would be taken and they would be requested to turn on their camera.  The scene would then be streamed directly to show what was happening and what action should be taken.
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	The priority remained as Visible Policing and Crime Prevention in relation to burglary and Cllr. Jones had invited PCSO to attend Oakley Coffee Mornings.
	

	
	
	

	
	There were 4 crimes reported between 18.12.19. and 07.01.20, 1 harassment, 1 sexual, 1 taking a vehicle and 1 theft from a vehicle and none between 08.01.20. and 28.01.20.  February statistics not yet available.
	

	
	
	

	9.
	Allotments:
	Action

	
	Order had been placed for new gates and contractor to fix w/c 02.03.20.  Cllr. Nicholas had suggested that the land between the allotments and orchard be cleared, levelled and grassed and trees and/or flower beds planted.  Cllr. Nicholas to put an article in the next Newsletter and report on costs at May meeting. 
	SN

	
	
	

	10.
	Spring Litter Pick:
	

	
	Scouts were not available either 18th or 25th April so litter pick had been arranged for Saturday, 2nd May.  Clerk had advised ATC of the date and Cllr. Abbott to pursue.   Cllr. White had kindly volunteered to provide chocolate for young people taking part and Council thanked him.
Bedford BC had offered Council 25 sets of equipment to keep in the village and Clerk had accepted.  Clerk to request additional sets for the litter pick if needed.
	JA
Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	VE Day Commemoration:
	

	
	Meeting between Chair & Clerk and OSSC had been postponed so Clerk had forwarded details of the Friday Toast to OSSC.
Chair reported that as Beds & Herts Regiment were still fighting in the Far East, VE Day was not a celebration for many local families.  Resident had been caring for the Memorial, planting roses and painting railings and Council thanked him.  He had suggested a flag or bunting at the Memorial to commemorate VE Day and Council agreed a flag.  Cllr. White volunteered to donate a flagpole and Council thanked him.  Cllr. Abbott suggested that Scouts might be able to lend their flag for the occasion and Clerk to ask.  Cllr. Jones noted that W. I. was knitting poppies to put at the Bedford Arms and perhaps these could be used for VE and/or VJ Day.  Cllr. Olney to put an article about the event in the Summer Newsletter.
	Clerk

PO

	
	
	

	12.
	2020 Christmas Lights:
	

	
	Clerk had met one contractor on site who would be submitting a quotation for the May meeting and had arranged a site visit with Bedford BC.  Council to consider again in May.
	

	
	
	

	13.
	Tree Works at Riverside:
	Action

	
	Two trees had fallen in recent storms and Clerk had received two quotations to dispose of.  Third contractor had not quoted.  One for £900 + VAT to dismantle the fallen tree in the meadow and the one it has fallen onto plus £800 + VAT to remove the timber and £475 + VAT to re-coppice the willows on the middle island as several had collapsed and the remainder were likely to do so in the near future.  Timber would be left on site.  
One contractor had quoted £150 + VAT to dismantle the failed limb on the middle island, reduce the remaining stems by 50% and reduce the side limb on the next tree by 50%.  Timber would be left on site.  
Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Olney that Clerk obtain further quotations and accept the lowest

Resolved

Cllr. Sansom noted that he would not be available for the nature walks 19 & 21.06.20. and Cllr. Olney volunteered to attend.
	Clerk
PO

	
	
	

	14.
	Gate & Fence in Church Lane:
	Action

	
	A vehicle had damaged the gate and fence at the entrance to the path to the weir.  Cllr. White had advised that they could be repaired and had quoted £350 + VAT.  
Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Nicholas that quotation be accepted on safety grounds
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	15.
	Maintenance on the Green:
	

	
	Two quotations for £75.00 + VAT and £75.00 (no VAT) to install the new seat in the play area had been received and work had been carried out.  Council ratified expenditure of £75.00 + VAT as the contractor was local.
	

	
	
	

	
	Two of the wooden bollards were loose and Clerk had received one quotation for £75 + VAT to re-fix

Proposed by Cllr. Jones, seconded by Cllr. Sansom that quotation be accepted to prevent unauthorised access
Resolved
	Clerk
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	16.
	Grass Cutting Contract:
	

	
	Clerk had circulated contract from Bedford BC.  Cllr. White noted that contractors were using chemicals rather than strimming which was why their quotation was cheaper.  Council agreed that they did not want contractors to spray and Clerk to pursue with them.  Grass cutting tender only specified mowing and strimming but would be amended for future years to specifically exclude spraying.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	17.
	Bottle Bank:
	

	
	Village Hall Committee was content to continue to host the bottle bank and had requested an agreement on rent.  Clerk noted that profit from bottle bank was £563 in 2018/19 and this year profit was expected to be around £260.
Proposed by Cllr. Nicholas, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that rent of £100 be paid annually in March

Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	18.
	Website:
	

	
	Website manager had circulated a draft new site to comply with WCAG 2.1 accessibility regulations.  Council was content with the new site.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	19.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	a) yellow lines at the entrance to The Furlong
	

	
	Cllr. Abbott had requested a police operation as this had been effective previously but police had advised that enforcement was a matter for Bedford BC and had suggested yellow lines.  Police would visit site but as no accidents had been reported it was a low priority.  Cllr. Abbott would request that they visit in the evenings when the problem was worst.  Cllr. Abbott had spoken to one of the owners who was parking on the junction to no avail.  Chair suggested that councillors send reports and, if possible, photographs to police every time they saw dangerous parking so that police would have a record of the problem.
Cllr. Saunders noted that parking at 88a Lovell Road was still a problem and Clerk to ask police to attend again.
	JA

ALL

Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) speed monitoring in Highfield Road
	

	
	Speed Watch Group had monitored Highfield Road between 15.01.20. and 14.02.20.  99% of traffic  travelled at 35mph or under but an average of 48 vehicles per day were travelling at over 35mph.  Eight of these reached speeds of over 50 mph.  On average, 89 lorries/buses used the road each day plus a further 25 large lorries.  During the monitoring period 3 very large articulated lorries were also recorded.  Monitoring confirmed Highfield Road as the busiest road in the village and traffic volumes had increased since the last exercise.  Council agreed to ask Bedford BC to formally monitor speed.  Cllr. Nicholas noted that cut outs of young people on the verge had slowed traffic elsewhere in the country.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c)Westfield Road/High/Street triangle
	

	
	Residents were concerned about the condition of the Westfield Road/High Street triangle.  Council agreed to wait until the caravan was removed before asking Bedford BC to pursue reinstatement.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	d) condition of Church Lane footway
	

	
	Residents were concerned about the ongoing problems with the condition of Church Lane footway near the triangle. The footway was slippery with leaves and ivy was hanging from the wall so parents with buggies were walking in the road rather than using the path.  Clerk had asked for it to be cleared again and Bedford BC had done so but residents had suggested asking Bedford BC for a more permanent solution.  Council was content to ask for the path to be cleared as necessary.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	e) trees on Burleigh Place green
	

	
	Resident had requested that trees on Burleigh Place grass be removed as they are too close to houses.  Clerk had explained that trees are Bedford BC property but resident had asked Council to pursue on their behalf as they had had trees inspected by a tree surgeon who had advised that they were too big for the site.   Clerk noted that the Borough was not legally obliged to prune trees blocking light or interfering with satellite/television reception and did not prune overhanging trees unless they were causing direct damage to a property or are dangerous.  Cllr. Sansom commented that councils should be planting trees to combat climate change not removing them.  Council agreed that trees were too big and proposed by Cllr. Olney, seconded by Cllr. Nicholas that Bedford BC be asked to remove and replace with smaller more suitable trees

Resolved
Cllr. Abbott to ask Borough Tree Officer to inspect trees
	Clerk

JA

	
	
	

	
	Residents were concerned about the gas works in Dewlands as contractors had been parking across driveways and turning up late to appointments.  Clerk to pursue with contractor.
	Clerk
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	20.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Abbott reported that the Local Plan 2030 had been adopted 15.01.20. and work on the next Plan to 2040 had begun.  No decisions had yet been made on where new housing would be allocated and a call for sites would be issued shortly.  He congratulated Council and the Neighbourhood Plan Group on the successful Neighbourhood Plan referendum.  Bedford BC had agreed that 80 houses at Bromham would have been refused as they were not in the Local Plan or Bromham Neighbourhood Plan and they would continue to fight the appeal.  Bedford BC budget had been agreed with an increase of 1.85% in Council Tax plus 2% for adult social care.  Budget was balanced so there would be no cuts to services.  Bromham Road bridge would reopen to traffic from Bedford on 12.04.20.  It would open completely for the river festival then be controlled by traffic lights.  Work would be undertaken on Shakespeare Road and Ashburnham Road to provide cycle access over the bridge.  A6 at Wilstead would reopen 09.03.20. and Kingsway & Cauldwell Street would be closed overnight for highway works.  Pre-School had not been able to agree access to their new site with owners of the bungalows and had asked Cllr. Abbott for help.  East West rail route had been announced and the track was likely to pass through the Anglian Water works site.  Improvements to the bypass would be undertaken at the same time as rail works.  Bedford Station would be part of the scheme but a new station would still be built at Wixams.  Cllr. Abbott confirmed that Manton Lane works were nearly completed for the present and as soon as Bromham bridge reopened work would begin on the footbridge.
	

	
	
	

	21.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 7th January 2020
	

	
	Application No.
	19/02220/FUL revised – 2 storey rear & side extensions, porch & first floor extension at 88A Lovell Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the Neighbourhood Plan, which is nearing completion, has a policy to retain existing bungalows in the village

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 13.01.20. (CIL liable)

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	19/02437/FUL – single storey rear extension with part conversion of garage and new pitched garage roof at 7 Ruffs Furze

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 16.01.20.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	19/01242/FUL & 19/01243/LBC – demolition of existing link & erection of new link between house & outbuilding, garage conversion & single storey rear extension at Yew Tree House, Westfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided the character of the listed building is maintained

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 17.01.20. (CIL liable)

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	19/02288/FUL – internal alterations & pitched roof to form annexe at The Grange, 30 Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 22.01.20. (CIL liable)


	
	Application No.
	19/02766/FUL – single storey rear extension at 3 Queens Close

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 28.01.20.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	19/02575/FUL – installation of condenser unit at Unit 2 & 4 Highfield Parc, Highfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 29.01.20.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	19/01649/OUT – outline permission for 9 dwellings, junction & access road at land off Lovell Road 

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as application is outside the SPA and was not included in the NDP.  50 new houses have been allocated in the NDP and additional housing is not needed in the village.  Development would also create a further large junction onto a busy road near the pinch point under the railway bridge.  Young people from Clapham have to walk to school along the narrow footway in Lovell Road and speeding is already an issue along this road. 

	
	Decision/Date:
	Withdrawn 17.02.20.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	19/01650/OUT - outline permission for commercial unit, (B1) landscaping & ancillary works at land off Lovell Road  (Cllr. Saunders left the room for this item)

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as application is outside the SPA and was not included in the NDP.  An additional commercial site is not needed in the village as the neighbouring Parrott’s Close development was unable to sell their commercial site.  Young people from Clapham have to walk to school along the narrow footway in Lovell Road and speeding is already an issue along this road.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Withdrawn 17.02.20.
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	Application No.
	19/02643/FUL – erection of 5 dwellings & associated works at land behind 38 High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	Objection as the site is not allocated for development in the Neighbourhood Plan, which has now reached referendum stage and there is no need for additional houses.  The development would impact on the long views from the village protected in the Neighbourhood Plan.  The access would be dangerous on an already narrow road which has seen three accidents in three years, visibility would be obstructed by a telegraph pole and the Hazel Kaye sign and the access would run alongside the Hazel Kaye access causing a potential conflict.  On street parking narrows the road further, making it difficult for residents to enter/leave their properties and additional vehicles from the development would exacerbate the situation.  Drainage on the site was a problem and water from the site had previously flooded High Street properties.  A cluster development behind existing houses would set a precedent for further back land development.

Cllr. Olney noted that if the application was recommended for approval it would be discussed at a Borough Planning Meeting and residents would be able to speak against the proposal.

	
	Decision/Date:
	Refusal 21.02.20. on the grounds that the development would be in open countryside, would be harmful to the rural character of the area, would impact adversely on the listed Queens College Farmhouse, insufficient information was provided on possible archaeological remains, highway safety & drainage and the application had not demonstrated that there would be no adverse impact on protected species or shown a net gain in biodiversity

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	19/02732/FUL – single storey front extension at 7 Farsands

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 20.02.20.

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 7th January 2020

	
	Application No.
	a) 20/00128/FUL – erection of standalone dining canopy at Lincroft School

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 19/02677/FUL (amended) – single storey side extension at Courtyard Barn, The Drive

	
	Parish Comments:
	Amended plans were an improvement but Council continued to object on grounds of overdevelopment in the curtilage of a listed building.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 20/00404/OUT – detached dwelling on land next to 6 Railway Cottages

	
	Parish Comments:
	circulating

	
	
	

	
	d) Meeting with Bedford BC Planning to discuss CIL projects
	Action

	
	Chair and Cllrs. Jones, Olney & Samson met with Bedford BC 27.01.20. to discuss CIL receipts and potential s. 106 contributions.  Council asked whether, once adopted, they could discuss the Neighbourhood Plan (NDP) with Planning Officers so that it could be applied to planning applications as Council intended.  Council also asked to be involved in the planning process at a much earlier stage (pre-application) so that Oakley PC priorities were taken into consideration e.g. footway and cycleway upgrades requiring S106 agreements.  Bedford BC agreed. CIL regulations were now more flexible and the time limit had been removed.  Different CIL monies could also be added together for bigger projects and CIL no longer had to be used for infrastructure improvements.  Developers could still pass green spaces over to parish councils but there would be no monies to maintain them.  CIL money or an increase in the precept would need to be used.  Oakley CIL projects included a pedestrian footbridge at the twin bridges, extending the footway in Highfield Road and a joint pedestrian/cycle path on Lovell Road to improve safety for students walking to school.  The latter would need to be considered with the Clapham development for 500 houses.  Article 4 Directions to restrict the scope of permitted development rights were discussed and Cllr. Olney to pursue with NDP consultant and Bedford BC.  Now NDP was made Cllr. Olney to arrange a meeting with Bedford BC.
	PO

	
	
	

	22.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP):
	Action

	
	a) referendum on Oakley Plan 27.02.20.
	

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the majority in favour was 459 and against 60 so the Plan would be made.  She thanked NDP members.  She would now arrange a meeting with Bedford BC to discuss implementation of the NDP.  NDP would need to be reviewed regularly and progress of the new Local Plan closely monitored.  Cllr. Olney to arrange an NDP meeting end March/beginning April to consider document storage & monitoring.  Council thanked NDP Group and Clerk for their work on the NDP.
	PO/GS
PO

	
	
	

	23.
	Correspondence:   
	Action

	
	a) Bedford BC – request for items to be considered by Overview & Scrutiny Committees
	

	
	Bedford BC had requested suggestions for issues to be investigated.  Council had no suggestions.
	Clerk
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	b) East West Rail – exhibitions on preferred route
	

	
	Route E via Bedford Station and passing between Clapham and Bedford had been chosen as the preferred option.  An exhibition by East West Rail would be held in Clapham on 19.03.20. from 4.00 – 8.30pm.  Exhibitions were also being held in Ravensden and Bedford and details were on the website.
	

	
	
	

	
	c) Boundary Commission – review of Borough Ward Boundaries
	

	
	Boundary Commission was reviewing ward boundaries in Bedford Borough.  They were looking to increase the number of Borough Councillors by 6 to 46 therefore ward boundaries would need to be adjusted so that each councillor represented the same number of electors and the wards reflected the interest and identities of local communities.  Consultation inviting proposals for new wards would run until 04.05.20.  A subsequent consultation on proposed changes would run from 04.08.20. to 12.10.20. Council was content with the current boundary and Cllr. Abbott noted that the ward contained an appropriate number of electors.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	24.
	Grant Applications:  
	

	
	a) Oakley Day Centre   
	

	
	Clerk noted that £1482 remained in the budget.

Oakley Rural Day Centre had requested a grant at Council’s discretion towards the cost of providing activities and giving carers a break.  Total cost of the project was £72,219 in 2019/20 and balance would be obtained from other grants & donations.  Two members from Oakley and cash balance at 31.03.19. was £100,859 with £101,298 held in reserve in case no further funding was received and redundancies or premises relocation was necessary.  
Proposed by Cllr. Nicholas, seconded by Cllr. Abbott that £500 be donated

Resolved - s.137 donation
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Country Days
	

	
	Country Days (a registered charity) had requested £1,000 towards purchase of equipment and staff for outdoor educational course at Leys Nature Reserve, Felmersham for less advantaged young people with little or no access to the countryside.  Total cost of the project was £4,000 and balance would be obtained from fundraising and donations.  No Oakley residents are members of the Charity and balance at 04.01.20. was £23,036.  As Oakley young people were unlikely to use the course Council agreed not to make a donation.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Bedfordshire Scouts
	

	
	Bedfordshire Scouts had requested a grant at Council’s discretion towards replacing the ageing scout dormitory block at the Leslie Sell Activity Centre, Bromham with new purpose-built accommodation.  Total cost of the project was £600K.  £500K from Bedford Freemasons, £100K through fundraising from Bedfordshire Scouts.  £50K was still needed towards equipping the centre.  There were 35 youth members in Oakley Scout Group most of whom were Oakley residents.  Balance at 31.12.18. was £288,208 of which £157,675 was allocated to the Leslie Sell Centre.  

Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Jones that £500 be donated

Resolved - s.137 donation
	Clerk

	
	
	

	25.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	Accounts for period up to 31st January 2020
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 31.01.20.
	£13,890.19

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 31.01.20.
	£17,246.04

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£58,698.06

	Hampshire Trust - Savings Bond
	£81,126.08


	
	Received since last meeting:
	
	
	

	
	Tudor Rose
	Newsletter advertising
	£72.00

	
	O for Coffee
	Newsletter advertising
	£72.00

	
	NLW
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00

	
	Bays
	Allotment rent
	£19.67

	
	Campbell 
	Allotment rent
	£19.67

	
	Cerski
	Allotment rent
	£16.00

	
	PAD
	Directory
	£70.00

	
	Laser by Suki
	Directory
	£40.00

	
	Youth Club
	Directory
	£35.00

	
	Old School
	Directory
	£25.00

	
	Merri Flowers
	Newsletter advertising
	£20.00

	
	Youngs Yoga
	Newsletter advertising
	£30.00

	
	DJR Tennis
	Directory
	£40.00
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OAKLEY
	
	Oakley W. I. 
	Directory
	£15.00

	
	O for Coffee
	Directory
	£70.00

	
	Oakley Day Centre
	Directory
	£25.00

	
	Sundorne 
	Directory
	£70.00

	
	Apple Tap Bar
	Directory
	£70.00

	
	Marie's Holistics
	Directory 
	£20.00

	
	ORA
	Directory
	£35.00

	
	Oakley PCC
	Directory
	£35.00

	
	Whites
	Directory
	£70.00

	
	NLW
	Directory
	£30.00

	
	Hazel Kaye
	Directory
	£70.00

	
	Almond
	Directory
	£70.00

	
	Metrosigns
	Directory
	£70.00

	
	Post Office
	Directory
	£30.00

	
	Oakley Angels
	Directory
	£40.00

	
	Exon
	Allotment rent
	£10.00

	
	Bedford BC
	Bottle  bank glass 
	£438.35

	
	NatWest
	Interest
	£8.60

	
	
	Total
	£1,744.29


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms January & February
	£307.66
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions January & February
	£3,433.14
	d/d

	
	Paice
	Expenses October - December
	£55.95
	1590

	
	Paul Riches Skips 
	Emptying bottle bank 06.12.19. & 31.12.19.
	£168.00
	1591

	
	Wicksteed Leisure 
	Supplying & fitting new seesaw rocker
	£3,458.40
	1592

	
	Heritage Arboriculture
	Removing apple trees from Ruffs Furze green
	£420.00
	1593

	
	White Hart Press
	Printing Neighbourhood Plans
	£1,145.00
	1594

	
	White Hart Press
	Printing Directory
	£985.00
	1595


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	Paul Riches Skips
	Emptying bottle bank 14.01.20.
	£84.00
	1596

	CPM Playgrounds
	Play equipment and surfacing repairs
	£4,717.20
	1597

	Heritage Arboriculture
	Removing ash trees on the Green
	£960.00
	1598

	The Tree People
	Removing dead tree in Brockwell meadow
	£180.00
	1599

	Clapham PC
	Photocopying NDP & finance papers
	£52.00
	1600

	Bedford BC
	2019 election cost
	£39.71
	1601

	
	Total
	£16,006.06
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Investment Bond
	

	
	Hampshire Bank one-year bond had matured.  A further one-year bond was available at 1.61% interest (1.55% last year).  Nationwide 95 day account was paying 1.1% and Council already had monies invested.
£82,383.53 was available including interest of £1,257.45  
Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that £82,383.53 be invested in a one-year bond
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Direct Debit for allotment water
	

	
	Anglian Water had suggested Council pay for allotment water by direct debit as bill dates did not coincide with meeting dates.
Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Jones that Council pay by direct debit in future

Resolved – cheque signatories signed the direct debit mandate
Cllr. Nicholas noted that the water meter had become detached and needed replacing.  Clerk to report to Anglian Water.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	26.
	Date of Next Meeting – 7th April 2020 – Annual Parish Meeting
	


